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What a year it has been for us, we just seem to be busier with each passing year although ill health and age has taken its toll yet again. We have had a few trips abroad and kicking this off was Dave’s trip to Asia with Martin in February which started in Hong Kong ( John and the lads from Guangzhou came to meet us) then on to Taiwan ( delightfully off the wall), Philippines ( bizarre at best), Brunei ( tidy, just introduced Sharia law) and Malaysian part of Borneo( Amazing train trip which Martin introduced to the programme). 
In July we had a mad dash around Ireland taking in most of the main bus centres for filming but before we finished we stayed in West Cork and having finally unravelled Dave’s family roots we went to Dunmanway which is the only major centre in this popular part of Co Cork not to appear on the tourist map but is an amazingly well preserved town with many typical Irish buildings, shops and squares and free from tourists! It was easy to find the townland which Dave’s dad Jim had mentioned, the sheer obscurity and West Cork accent had sent us off course on the previous trip this time it was plain sailing. Tonafora appeared on a row of cottages next to a mini Spar shop, Dave met a local in the shop and asked if he could help as Dave was looking for relations of his dad Jim O’Grady. Ah yes he replied you’ve a look of your uncle Hon about you, you’ve still got two aunties in the town. We were seated within 10 minutes sat with my (cousin not aunt) Maisie and her son the postman David. Through Maisie I got many family photos copied and was soon in touch with my Aunt Monica in Peterborough. Before leaving we stayed with our friend Hil and Sean near Tipperary, Mandy is visiting again in late November and looking forward to meeting the latest addition to the canine family.
Dave was off again in July on the last leg of his round trip of Ukraine which had taken four years to complete, this year in the company of friend Martin once again. Generally, prices had risen and it seemed less friendly in parts. The locations were generally quite distant from each other but always seeking a bit of ‘edge’ Dave took in two towns in Donetsk Oblast, these had been the first to fall to Russian separatists but had been back under government control for three years but the visits were still against UK gov advice, they turned out to be as friendly as could be and most damage had already been repaired although trams and trolleybus routes here and there had been abandoned for the time being. Over drinks Martin related details on their recent trip to the Pantanal in Brazil, where mainly undeveloped flood plains dried out in summer leaving a series of rivers from which wildlife could easily be spotted. Most of the Amazon species are there but without the jungle blocking the view. Dave and Mandy will be visiting in July 2020 using some of the same lodges and routes and utilising boats will make it more accessible for Mandy. We are trying to make as many trips like this while Mandy has some ability to leave her wheelchair.
Following on from this appetite for travel and wildlife both Dave and Mandy visited Indonesia in October. Staying over a few days in Jakarta it was a splendid hotel and while Dave was filming Mandy had coffee from a navy Commodore who was there with his officers learning how to make mocktails for entertaining during a forthcoming goodwill voyage through Asia. The pavement wasn’t wheelchair friendly so getting to the nearest pub (beer £7 third of a litre) was a 10-minute walk using the bus lane, thankfully a quiet bus route. It was exquisite colonial situated in the old part of town; this was a necessity as the hotel being new hadn’t got its liquor licence through. Then it was a flight to Borneo only the other side from the part visited by Dave earlier in the year. Here the objective was to see Orangutans, easier said than done. The first hotel was abandoned, very new, smart, clean, cheap etc but inaccessible tiny pool and no lounge other than reception. We moved to a large conference hotel, massive pool nobody else used, sun beds galore and all extremely friendly, we’d gone to the VIP suite, even at breakfast we gained a reserved table and our coffee came up from the bar rather than the stuff from an urn which all seemed presweetened. The trip to see Orangutans wasn’t easy to arrange, the first hotel in Borneo was asked to do it in advance but another reason we moved they had no experience of foreign travellers other than business. We finally had success the penultimate day, a couple of hours drive out on mostly goodish roads. Locals have no concept of conservation and any projects to protect, rehabilitate and preserve animals seems the province of ‘westerners. We met lots of volunteers and experts one being ex Chester zoo looking after an orphaned Honey Bear cub’s survival in the wild around the edges of their reserve. The antics of the Orangutans are fascinating to watch although you could only spot those in the reserve not due for release to the wild, there were around 150 in isolation from humans and in semi wild conditions going through the release process but there is so little prime rain forest left and replanting takes 100 years to mature it is now hard to find anywhere for them to live. The journey back through Manchester airport was so awful that Mandy has now ended up booked to attend their quarterly forum to discuss disabled access.
Vicar Jane left St Oswald’s this summer and it has been a case of muddling through during the interregnum although the go ahead to recruit a replacement has just been given by the arch deacon. Vicars and bishops are in short supply and applicants for anything are tumbling as age profiles rise and congregations continue to decline. Possibilities of churches being grouped are being considered although our church seems to be coming through it as it is but with plans taken on board for about the next four years when a merger seems likely with a neighbouring parish with a very fine modern hall! The two rows of pews have at last been removed for access however the problems with sustaining a Grade 1 listed building with a tiny congregation had a spin off when the treasurer joked with a bell ringer that they were thinking of selling off the building. Humour was lost with bell ringers; word had gone around the village and Dave was harangued one Thursday evening when we go for a quiet pint - this ‘closure’ and other measures such as disabled access had upset so many it seemed albeit those never setting foot in church.
Our participation with Royal Northern College of Music events continues as members of the principle’s circle and attendance at a series of masterclasses has educated us as much as the musicians and singers. Mandy carries on as chair of the Cheshire branch of the Polio Fellowship and Dave publicity officer. A dinner, afternoon tea, talks and a summer garden centre visit still pulling in a creditable few but there are so many housebound or unable to travel at all. Finance of the Polio Fellowship overall were in dire difficulties and staff reduction, offices sold and new subscriptions were required to keep it afloat.
With so much happening there are sudden jolts when you have to take stock and evaluate your available time and energy. Dave’s brother in law Graham in Northampton had a reoccurrence of cancer in his throat, just before we went to Borneo he died despite chemo and radio therapy, sadly being away we missed the funeral. Graham had been the communications channel for that branch of the family so we drove down to see Dave’s sister Sue and the family as we hadn’t managed to get in touch. Everyone was pulling together and supporting each other and we made sure we have the phone numbers to stay in touch. This later morphed into another passing when Dave’s sister in law Jenny phoned out of the blue (his brother Tony last heard of in Weymouth), Tony’s solicitor had phoned hers and part of an explanation for a delay was that Tony’s (and Dave’s) dad had died. So far Jim O’Grady has been as much a mystery as in life. Now in touch with the extended O’Grady family none of whom have had contact with Jim for decades, we went to see Aunt Monica in Cambridgeshire and Dave has been frantically phoning coroners and registrars, hospitals, cemeteries trying to out where his father now lays. If this wasn’t enough one of Dave’s cousins is now in hospital following an uncommon type of stroke. On the plus side we have a wedding in Mandy’s Hardy family early in the New Year.
We have only attended a very few transport events this year, getting to grips with the gazebo we had just bought when Dave had the bleed and double vision last year knocked our confidence but we are hoping to do around ten events in 2020. The PMP film archive continues to grow and Dave is about to start scanning his old cine with a new machine. The garage conversion to showroom and editing suite has been going on against this background of events through the year and has finally been completed, well phase one at least and a good rest on that project is due and perhaps finish off with another run of display cabinets later next year. At least we got our third bedroom back into use and the office completely refurbished and looks splendid.

Love to all from Mandy and Dave
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